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Summary:   This report refers to the report on potential shared management arrangements recently commissioned from Serco, which was circulated to all Members under cover of a letter dated 7 November 2008.  This report provides the financial information and context that the Executive (at its meeting on 17 November 2008) directed officers to provide.

Questions for/input required from Scrutiny:

Carlisle City Council is forecasting a substantial budget deficit unless significant savings can be made. The magnitude of savings required will mean either reductions in the quality or quantity of services provided or innovative ways of working that will reduce operating costs. It is against this context that the proposals from Serco should be considered.

Furthermore the development of collaborative arrangements and a shared management team will offer the opportunity to develop a modern, responsive and delegative management culture within both organisations.

Recommendations:

That each of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees resolves an appropriate response to the Serco report in able to assist the Executive in making a recommendation to Council.

Contact Officer:
Jason Gooding
Ext:
7009

Background

The departure of the Chief Executive of Allerdale Borough Council in August of this year provided an opportunity for that council and the City Council to explore different options for the provision of senior management support.

It was agreed that the City Council’s Chief Executive would provide support to Allerdale as that Council’s Head of Paid Service for an initial period of six months from September 2008.

Subsequently the Leadership of Carlisle City Council and the Leadership of Allerdale Borough Council jointly commissioned Serco to produce an appraisal of two options for sharing (or not) management arrangements across both authorities on a permanent basis. These were the appointment of a joint Chief Executive for both Councils, and a return to separate Chief Executives. The authors of the report generated a further option, which was to share a management team with a view to implementing a comprehensive programme of shared services.

That reports recommendation is that both Councils establish a joint management team as a prelude to a two-year reform programme to share services wherever practicable thus delivering efficiency savings of approximately £1.1m per year (shared between both councils) in management costs. Moreover the reform programme could, according to the report, deliver efficiencies of up to 20% in back office services and 10-15% in front line services where those are shared. A 10% reduction in operating costs for the City Council would equate to approximately £2.3m.

Financial Considerations

It is reasonable to suppose (if Serco’s estimates of potential savings are correct) that the successful delivery of a sufficiently ambitious reform programme, coupled with the shared management team, could eventually deliver savings for the City Council in the region of £3m per year. This is based on 50% of the £1.1m from a shared management team and a 12% reduction in service costs.

There would be substantial ‘up-front’ costs for the delivery of these efficiency savings. The costs for delivery of the shared management team can be estimated at this stage with more confidence that the costs of the reform programme. The reform programme would generate a series of business cases for shared services that would specify these costs.

The principal costs associated with establishment of the shared management team will be redundancy costs. The cost of making the entire compliment of Corporate Directors and Service Heads redundant would be approximately £2.2m. The most likely scenario is that a proportion of the existing managers would remain, pointing to redundancy costs in the region of £1.5m.

Serco estimate recruitment costs for a Chief Officer at £40-50,000 (section 4.1). It therefore seems reasonable to suppose costs of approximately £150,000 on recruitment when establishing the new team (to be shared between both councils).

The costs for the two year reform programme are estimated in the report as approximately £1m for external support (to be shared between the two councils) and £750,000 for ‘harmonisation of terms and conditions’. This figure was estimated based on terms and condition being harmonised upward across a range of potential shared services. The context in which these costs will be considered would be dictated by the business cases for shared services that are produced during the reform programme. Thus both councils can consider the costs and benefits (and sharing arrangements of them) on a case-by-case basis.

Given the degree of innovation and commitment to efficiency and enhanced two-tier working that both councils would be showing by establishing a shared management team, it is reasonable to suppose that national and regional funding may be available to support projects within the reform programme. For example the North West Improvement and Efficiency Partnership may be a route for accessing some financial support for this work.

Nevertheless there will be a need to use some of the Council’s reserves to support the business change these arrangements would drive. The costs and benefits of these business changes will be shared between Allerdale Borough Council and the City Council.

Other Considerations

The report from Serco is clear that the successful operation of a smaller management team across two authorities will depend upon a culture of delegation and disciplined prioritisation. Members need to consider whether the perceived benefits of ‘access’ to a greater number of senior managers is balanced by the opportunity cost of not implementing a shared team.

A shared management team would greatly increase the probability of successful shared services and the concomitant benefits. It will plainly remove many of the inherent difficulties associated with shared services if a team is in place with the job of delivering a shared agenda.

The report from Serco is the result of a five-week piece of work. There are inevitably many details that cannot at this time be elucidated. There is however, sufficient information here to make a decision in principle as to whether of not a shared management team for Carlisle and Allerdale, with a clear aim to deliver the reform programme of shared services is the preferred way forward. Detail around who does what and where things may be based are not material considerations at this time, the decision before members is one of principle.

The timescales within the Serco report (e.g. establishment of a shared management team by April 2009) will have slipped by at least two months if Full Council decide to go ahead on 13 January 2009. The provision of a deliverable timetable will be a priority if the decision is made to proceed.

Conclusion

· If both councils wish to commit to an ambitious programme of shared services, then a shared management team, as well as delivering efficiency savings from the start, will substantially increase the likelihood of success.

· The costs associated with the two-year programme cannot be accurately estimated at this time. Each shared service would be subject to a business case as part of the programme, thus ensuring that full costs and benefits were understood by each council before committing.

· The proposals in the Serco report represent a credible and deliverable way of making the savings that Carlisle City Council requires. It can also be argued that the enhanced two-tier working that it represents is long overdue given the commitments to this that were made during the unitary government debate some 18 months ago.
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